## ARTICLE

< cogitatio

## Open Access Journal 👌

# **Russia's Security Perceptions and Arctic Governance**

## Angela Borozna <sup>©</sup>

Department of Politics, Administration and Justice, California State University, USA

Correspondence: Angela Borozna (borozna@yahoo.com)

Submitted: 16 June 2023 Accepted: 11 October 2023 Published: 17 January 2024

**Issue:** This article is part of the issue "Arctic Regional Governance: Actors and Transformations" edited by Anastassia Obydenkova (Institute for Economic Analysis–Spanish National Research Council; IAE–CSIC), fully open access at https://doi.org/10.17645/pag.i377

#### Abstract

Russia's war in Ukraine further strained Russia's relations with the West and negatively influenced Arctic regional governance, especially after seven members of the Arctic Council paused cooperation with Russia. The rationale of the suspension was to express disapproval by seven Arctic states of Russia's aggression in Ukraine. However, the suspension of cooperation with Russia within the Arctic Council format prompted some observers to question the relevance and utility of the institution. Russia never expressed its wish to leave the Council and continues to express its desire for multilateral cooperation in the region. This raises the question: Can Russia's assertive stance in Ukraine coexist with peaceful cooperation in the Arctic? In order to answer this question, this article addresses the following questions: How does the geopolitical tension shape Russia's approach to Arctic governance? And what is the role of military and economic security in Russia's Arctic policy? The article uses a comparative method combined with discourse analysis to establish a change in Russia's view on Arctic governance before and after the war in Ukraine.

#### **Keywords**

Arctic Council; Arctic governance; economic security; militarization; military security; Northern Sea Route; Russia; security; threat perception

## 1. Introduction

For several years after the end of the Cold War, many authors described the Arctic as a region of security and cooperation, as Russia continued cooperation in the region even with the states with whom it had tense relations on other issues (Heininen et al., 2014; Rowe & Blakkisrud, 2014; Sergunin & Konyshev, 2014). However, the narratives on the Arctic as an exceptional place of peace and cooperation started changing in the mid-2000s when the attention to the Arctic as a potential place for future power competition was instigated by several studies. In 2007, reports on future ice-free summers in the Arctic by 2030 (National



Aeronautics and Space Administration, 2007) opened discussions on the possibilities of using the Arctic as a transport corridor. The reports in 2008 on the immense energy reserves of the Arctic (22% of the world's undiscovered oil and natural gas deposits) and the opening possibility of access to new resources spurred discussions around the Arctic as a new "great game" (Bird et al., 2008; Borgerson, 2009), warning of the coming competition for resources and transport corridors.

Russia's increased foreign policy assertiveness from 2008 (Borozna, 2022) prompted the prevailing Western narrative on Russia as a revisionist, neo-imperial state (Herpen, 2015; Kolstø & Blakkisrud, 2016; Orban, 2008; Sagramoso, 2020). While international cooperation in the Arctic intensified, especially within the Arctic Council (AC) format, several studies emerged that see the Arctic as an area of a new Cold War, intense competition, or even confrontation. These studies tend to project Russia's assertiveness elsewhere to Moscow's future stance in the North (Aleksandrov, 2007; Blunden, 2009; Emmerson, 2010; Kraska, 2011; Mière & Mazo, 2013). However, there is a competing narrative among scholars who show that despite an increasingly assertive Russia, Moscow continued cooperating and observed international agreements related to the Arctic (Buchanan, 2023; Closson, 2017; Heininen, 2022; Laruelle, 2020; Roberts, 2021; Rottem, 2020).

In light of the new developments after Russia's war in Ukraine that started in February 2022, the seven members (Arctic Eight minus Russia) of the main forum for Arctic cooperation, the AC, decided to suspend their cooperation with Russia. This decision raises questions about the future of the Arctic governance and security in the region. In order to assess the effect of this pause in cooperation, this article addresses the following question: How does the geopolitical tension shape Russia's approach to Arctic governance? And who are the main actors in Russia's Arctic, and what are their motives and views on Arctic governance? To answer these questions, this article brings attention to the nexus of Russia's state's security perspectives and global governance. Specifically, the article focuses on Russia's military and economic security concerns in the context of global governance in the Arctic. The article uses the comparative method to establish a change in Russia's view on Arctic governance before and after the war in Ukraine.

The article proceeds as follows. Section 2 will provide a short overview of Russia's perspective on Arctic governance from 1987 until 2023. Section 3 draws attention to the role of the AC in Arctic governance and explores the consequences of the suspension of cooperation with Russia on Arctic governance. Section 4 will look at Russia's perspective on military security in the Arctic. Section 5 focuses on Russia's view of economic security pertaining to the Arctic. Section 6 draws a conclusion.

## 2. Russia's Perspective on Arctic Governance

While there is no universally accepted definition of "Arctic governance," a multitude of different governance arrangements is aptly described by Young (2005) as an "Arctic governance mosaic" since it describes a mosaic-like framework of global agreements pertinent to the Arctic: the AC, regional management mechanisms, public-private partnerships, informal venues, and all-hands gatherings (Young, 2016). Additionally, the cooperation in the Arctic is guided by a web of legally binding agreements, such as the 1982 Law of the Sea Convention, and several other treaties and forums—like the Polar Code governing shipping, the Arctic Fisheries Agreement, the Arctic Coast Guard Forum, and many bilateral agreements (Simpson, 2023).



Since the end of the Cold War, Russia has become a member of various international governance formats in the Arctic, among which the most important is the AC. Russia's membership in the AC was viewed in Russia as a symbol of prestige and great power status that the country lost after the collapse of the Soviet Union. Russia's participation in Arctic governance through international organizations and forums allowed Russia to restore its great power status (Kochtcheeva, 2022; Lagutina, 2019, p. 103; Laruelle, 2020, p. 5).

Russia's view of Arctic governance is fundamentally shaped by its status as the largest Arctic state (40% of the Arctic region is situated in Russia), by the history of Russia's presence in the region since the 12th century (Trenin, 2020), and the geographic reality that the Arctic Zone of the Russian Federation (AZRF) accounts for 18% of Russia's territory (Lagutina, 2019, p. 21). Russia's coastline accounts for 53% of the Arctic Ocean coastline and is home to 2.5 million Russian citizens, comprising 40 indigenous groups. Russia's Arctic territory stretches along 15,000 miles of coastline along the Arctic Ocean, waters above the Arctic Circle from the Barents Sea in the west at the border to Norway to the Bering Sea and the Sea of Okhotsk in the far east (AC, n.d.).

Russia became an AC member after its creation in Ottawa in 1996, and while its participation in the AC was initially low, Russia became more active in 1999 (Rowe, 2009, p. 145). This change happened as the role of the Arctic slowly moved in Russia's Arctic strategy from the realm of "low politics" (environmental and social problems) into the realm of "high politics," involving foreign affairs, defense and security policy, war and peace (Rowe, 2009, p. 149). The change in Russia's view of the Arctic coincided with Russia's turn to geoeconomics—using its strategic industries (energy and defense) as geopolitical tools (Borozna, 2022). Starting in 2008, when Russia's Arctic strategy announced its intention to control the Northern Sea Route (NSR), Moscow's attitude towards the region became more proactive. Before the Ukraine crisis in 2014, the official Moscow position toward the AC was to change it from an intergovernmental "discussion forum" to a "full-fledged international organization" (Sergunin, 2022, p. 123; Vasiliev, 2013).

The AC was essential in maintaining dialogue with Russia even during Russia-West tensions on other issues. Thus, following Russia's 2014 annexation of Crimea, the US imposed several rounds of sanctions, prohibiting US firms from investing in Russia's Arctic energy development. However, the US and Russia continued cooperating on sustainable development, health, well-being, and biodiversity issues. As Russia looked forward to its rotating presidency of the AC for 2021-2023, the official policy was to strengthen cooperation with the Arctic states in economic, scientific, cultural, and cross-border cooperation. Russian strategic documents at the time portrayed the AC as a leading institution of regional governance. Despite the continued crisis in Ukraine that started in 2014, the AC members had not objected to Russia's upcoming AC leadership at that time. However, one day after Russian troops crossed the border of Ukraine on February 24, 2022, the Kremlin threatened the Arctic states of Finland and Sweden, warning of "serious military and political consequences" should they become members of NATO ("Explainer: Finland, Sweden weigh up pros and cons," 2022). The seven non-Russian members of the AC responded to Russia's aggression on March 3, 2022, by announcing a temporary halt to participation in all meetings of the Council (U.S. Department of State, 2022a). On June 8, 2022, the seven members of the AC released a joint statement, informing about a limited resumption of work in the AC in projects that do not involve the participation of the Russian Federation (U.S. Department of State, 2022b).

The West also responded to Russia's war in Ukraine with several rounds of sanctions that have hindered Russia's ability to purchase technology for Arctic development and exploration. Additionally, Russian oil



tankers lost insurance coverage from Western insurance companies. Thus, Russia's aggression in Ukraine resulted in Russia's isolation from cooperation with AC states. Consequently, the new Russian Arctic strategy eliminated any mentions of the AC, emphasizing the priority of Russia's national Arctic interests instead and calling for greater Russia's self-sufficiency in Arctic development and exploration (Kremlin, 2023).

The view among various Russian Arctic actors on the decision of the AC to pause its cooperation with Russia can be divided into five main narratives. The first group sees any decision by the AC without Russia's voice as illegitimate. The second view is that isolating Russia from the decision on Arctic issues will worsen security challenges between Russia and other states of the AC. The third view is that Russia should be open to creating an alternative to the AC format that would include non-Arctic states. The fourth view is that the attempts to marginalize Russia in Arctic governance will have a more detrimental effect on other Arctic states than on Russia. Finally, the fifth view is that the West will return to cooperation with Russia on Arctic governance (Sukhankin & Lackenbauer, 2023).

Additionally, Russia's official position on Arctic governance is influenced by the views and preferences of significant actors and stakeholders in the development of the Arctic region (Table 1).

Major stakeholder	Motives	Views on Arctic governance
Energy industry (Rosneft, Gazprom, Novatek, Lukoil, Gazprom Neft, Surgutneftegas)	Profit maximization, access to the latest technology for Arctic development, international investments, and removal of sanctions	Russia has to maintain the status of a reliable economic partner in order to continue viable economic cooperation
Defense industry (Ministry of Defense, the heads of Russian defense industry enterprises, the National Security Council, the Federal Security Service, and the Northern Fleet)	Russia's national interest, defense of Russia's sovereignty, and maintenance of military capabilities to match potential threats	The state's security interests come first, and the Arctic governance within international institutions is secondary
Regional governors	Socio-economic development of the region and environmental protection	The need for state support for regional development implies that regions are not independent actors in Arctic governance
Indigenous people	Preservation of culture and	The need for state support
	socio-economic and environmental security	The AC was the most inclusive governance platform where Indigenous peoples' representatives could participate
Environmental groups	Preserving the environment	The need for state, private, and international funding
Scientific institutes	Research on climate, environment, geophysics, and marine life	The need for state, private, and international funding

 Table 1. Arctic major stakeholders: Their motives and views on governance in the region.



While indigenous people, environmental groups, and the scientific community are deeply vested in the region, their voice on Arctic governance is not very strong in Russia, as the voice of energy and defense industries. Regional governors depend on energy and defense industries and receive state support. Thus, energy and defense industries are the most influential players in the region, influencing Russia's official stance on Arctic affairs.

## 3. The AC and Arctic Governance

Post-Cold-War Arctic governance has often been described as a regional environmental security complex since environmental issues are part of broader security concerns and often mediate or meliorate the severity of military or political issues (Chater et al., 2020). Consistent with the previous research on the role of institutions (Finnemore, 1996; Ruggie, 1992), the AC has had global ordering effects (Rowe et al., 2020). The institution contributed to the region's stability by uniting states and substate actors on various shared issues. The region has been described as "exceptional" since states' policies in the region were not the same as in other parts of the world (Young & Osherenko, 1992). Several authors maintain that Russia's interests and motivations in the region are not the same as its revisionism elsewhere (Lackenbauer & Dean, 2020). The Arctic's environmental threats and security challenges have global influence and cannot be solved by individual countries-They require global participation. The AC has been a platform for producing binding international agreements (Canova & Pic, 2023). Additionally, participation in the AC helped spread the values and norms of participating members. Several studies show the positive influence of institutions where most members are from democratic states. Conversely, some authors argue that in non-democratic regimes, government control of the media and manipulation of public opinion result in a general lack of awareness regarding international environmental discourse and their state's poor environmental practices. As a result, authoritarian regimes lack accountability to the national and international public. This lack of accountability finds expression in hollow statements, where "non-democratic leaders, and the international organizations they support might merely mimic climate rhetoric" (Nazarov & Obydenkova, 2022, p. 397; see also Ambrosio et al., 2021; Hall et al., 2021; Obydenkova, 2022a). Thus, participation in democratic institutions contributes to democratic norm diffusion, and Russia's participation in the AC, which is a democratic institution with democratic member states, had a positive influence on Russia and Russia-West cooperation. This brings us to the question: What happens after the exclusion of Russia from participation in the democratic institution? To answer this question, the following hypothesis will be tested:

H1: The suspension of cooperation with Russia within the AC will have negative consequences for Arctic governance.

To test this hypothesis, the discourse analysis will be used to explore Russia's statements on Arctic governance. Since the pause in AC cooperation with Russia after 2022, there have been notable negative changes in Russia's official stance on Arctic governance. Thus, after the war in Ukraine, the Kremlin published amendments to its Arctic policy (Kremlin, 2023). The amendments placed a more oversized accent on Russian national interests in the Arctic and removed any mentions of the AC. While the focus of the previous version of the document was on cooperation within multilateral formats, the revised policy is more realistic in its orientation and calls for the protection of Russia's strategic interests (Humpert, 2023; Lipunov & Devyatkin, 2023). The change of discourse on the Arctic in Russia moved away from "strengthening good neighborly relations with the Arctic states," instead, the revised 2023 Russia's Arctic strategy speaks of



the "development of relations with foreign states on a bilateral basis within the framework of appropriate multilateral structures and mechanisms" (Kremlin, 2023, para. 16a). This change in the official discourse demonstrates support for H1, namely, the suspension of cooperation within the AC led to Russia's change of emphasis from the multilateral format in its approach to Arctic governance to focus on domestic interests in Arctic development and bilateral cooperation, which will entail negative consequences for Arctic governance.

## 4. Military Security

The Arctic region played a crucial part in Soviet strategic thought during the Cold War, and it remains important today when the tension between Russia and the US intensified. To this day, the Arctic is a base for the key element of Russia's strategic triad—the Northern Fleet, which is the largest Russian navy fleet. Two-thirds of Russia's nuclear submarine fleet is stationed at Russia's Kola Peninsula. The Northern Fleet is essential to Russia's deterrence (it hosts strategic submarines and tactical nuclear weapons). The strategic positioning of the Northern Fleet in the AZRF provides access to the Atlantic Ocean and serves to protect Russia's northern borders from NATO (Closson, 2017). The Arctic also stations border guard, air force, and army bases.

For almost two decades after the end of the Cold War, the Russian government neglected the Arctic (Godzimirski & Sergunin, 2020). In the 1990s, military units were withdrawn from Novaya Zemlya, the New Siberian Islands, and Franz Joseph Land, most fighter bomber aviation regiments were deactivated, military bases were abandoned, and the radar control and air defense system were liquidated (Lagutina, 2019, p. 68). The renewed interest in the region came in the early 2000s, with the release of a strategy for the Arctic in 2001. In August 2007, following the scientific expedition to the Arctic ridge, President Vladimir Putin ordered the resumption of regular air patrols over the Arctic Ocean ("Russian bombers on Arctic mission," 2007). After 2008, Russia increased its operations in the Arctic, with the Russian Navy announcing a resumption of a warship presence in the region ("Four Russian strategic bombers patrol Arctic," 2008). Since then, many observers characterized this increased military activity in the Arctic as a sign of Russia's aggressive intentions (Folland, 2022), while others characterized Russia's activism in the Arctic as a return to a more normal activity for a great power (Devyatkin, 2018). However, much of this activity is a part of the overdue modernization of Russia's military that started in 2007. As a part of the modernization, Russia re-opened Soviet bases on the Arctic coast, spurred by the formation of the new Arctic Joint Strategic Command (Buchanan, 2023, p. 75). Moscow has resumed its activity in around 50 bases in the Arctic (Center for Strategic and International Studies, n.d.). Currently, Russia has 16 deep-water ports, 14 operational airfields, an ice-breaker fleet, and four new Arctic brigades (Anthony et al., 2021, p. 12).

Since 2013, Russia has started conducting long-range air patrols and resumed various military exercises within the Arctic, including large-scale military exercises. The Ukrainian crisis in 2014 accelerated the planned modernization and organization of Russia's conventional forces in the AZRF into the Arctic Group of Forces. The Arctic brigade was created in 2015 and deployed in Alakurtti, near the Finnish border. In response to growing tensions between Russia and the West after the annexation of Crimea, Russia created the Northern Fleet Joint Strategic Command, which was upgraded to the status of the 50th military district in 2021 (Kremlin, 2020b; Sergunin & Konyshev, 2017; Sergunin & Shibata, 2022, p. 49). A new Northern strategic command was established three years before schedule, in December 2014 (Sergunin & Konyshev, 2016, pp. 152–153). The increased perception of threat from NATO prompted Russia to merge



the air-defense force units into a joint task force in October 2014. A new air defense and the air-force army was created, equipped with S-400, Mig-31 interceptor aircraft, and radar units (Sergunin, 2020, pp. 133–134). After 2014, 14 Russian air bases abandoned after the end of the Cold War were re-opened (Laruelle, 2020). Russian strategic bombers resumed patrol of the Arctic borders.

Russia's activism in the Arctic is also driven by a real vulnerability due to the melting of ice, which decreases the ability of Russian submarines to hide under the ice, which would leave them vulnerable to anti-submarine warfare and satellite observation (Boulègue, 2019). This development presents a threat to Russian Submarine-launched Ballistic Missile Nuclear Submarines (SSBNs) and the sea-based nuclear deterrent. In order to protect its Northern Fleet, Russia is attempting to improve its anti-access/area-denial systems and monitoring and surveillance capabilities, increasing number of military exercises and patrols of long-range bombers and anti-submarine warfare aircraft (Rumer et al., 2021). Russia continues the modernization of its military infrastructure to support these operations.

To evaluate the claim promoted by some analysts that Russia's assertiveness in Ukraine will spill over into the Arctic, the following hypothesis will be tested:

H2: Russia's aggression in Ukraine will result in Russia's more assertive Arctic policy.

To test this hypothesis, this section will analyze Russia's military exercises in the Arctic before and after 2022. The data on military exercises is collected from open sources and compares the number of Western and Russian military drills before and after Russia's war in Ukraine. The results are summarized in Table 2.

Year	Western military drills	Russia's military drills
2021	22	12
2022	10	7
2023	13	10

 Table 2. Military exercises and drills in the Arctic region.

Sources: Based on data from the Center for Strategic and International Studies (n.d.), NATO (2023), and news articles published between 2021–2023 by Russian TV network RT (https://russian.rt.com/tag/ucheniya).

The review of the data on military exercises shows that Russia conducted 12 military exercises in the Arctic in 2021. This number decreased to seven in 2022 and 10 in 2023 (based on data from Center for Strategic and International Studies, n.d., and articles by the RT network). If the number of military drills is taken as an indicator of assertiveness in the Arctic, we can conclude that Russia is less assertive in the region compared to 2021, the year preceding the war in Ukraine. While the decreased number of drills might be explained by the pulling of personnel and military equipment to the war in Ukraine, it also can demonstrate that aggressiveness in Ukraine does not automatically spill into the Arctic. Western military training in the Arctic also decreased from 22 in 2021 to 10 in 2022 and 13 in 2023.

One of Russia's main military concerns is NATO's military buildup in the Arctic. The National Security Strategy of Russia endorsed in 2021 highlighted the augmentation of NATO's military infrastructure near Russian borders, NATO military exercises simulating the deployment of nuclear weapons against Russia, and the ongoing development of global missile defense systems by the United States as potential threats to



Russia's security (Kremlin, 2021). Consistent with Russia's view of security threats to the state, Moscow pursues several military objectives in the Arctic. First, Russia's seven (out of 11) ballistic missile submarines stationed on the Kola Peninsula ensure the second-strike capability for Russia. Second, Russia strives to protect access for its Northern Fleet to the North Atlantic and the European Arctic, which would be essential in a scenario of potential conflict with NATO. Third, Russia's long northern borders require military bases in the Arctic in order to be able to deploy military capabilities rapidly (Rumer et al., 2021, p. 6). The melting of the ice in the Arctic makes the Russian flank towards the US more vulnerable (Bye, 2020). Traditionally, the Russian military regarded the main threat in the North as coming from American air power. Accordingly, Russia is primarily focused on strengthening its air defense. However, the thick ice that served as the natural protection of Russia's North is now melting, making Russia more vulnerable, leading some military analysts to conclude that Russia's increased attention to its northern flank is mainly of a defensive nature (Boulègue, 2019; Buchanan, 2023; Roberts, 2021).

Russia's perception of these new threats and increased tensions in Russia–West relations is driving Russia closer to China in military cooperation. Russia–China military drills and joint border guards' patrols in the Arctic increase security concerns from other Arctic states and NATO members (Homeland Security Committee Events, 2023; Nilsen, 2023; Wicker, 2023). The possibility of a future military alliance between China and Russia raises particular alarm in the West (Blank, 2022). Russia's aggression in Ukraine has become the most compelling factor in Finland and Sweden's decision to apply for NATO membership. The accession of Finland into NATO on April 4, 2023, and the eventual accession of Sweden into the alliance will alter the region's security architecture and provide NATO with an increased range of actions and capabilities. Finland's accession doubled the Russia–NATO border, extending it by 830 miles (Crowley, 2023; Kirby & Beale, 2023). Including Finland and Sweden in NATO will have additional implications for Russia's Arctic security since Russia will be the only non-NATO state among Arctic states.

## 5. Economic Security

Distinguishing Russia's economic security from its military security actions is problematic since military capabilities and infrastructure have dual uses in the Russian Arctic, fulfilling both the state's hard security and socioeconomic security requirements. Thus, the opening of the NSR necessitated a refurbishment of forward bases and outposts along the AZRF, with Moscow upgrading the neglected Soviet infrastructure and building new military bases along the NSR (Boulègue & Kertysova, 2020). Among the civilian goals of the bases are search and rescue in the event of natural or industrial incidents, scientific and meteorological research, border monitoring, and control. Among the military goals are ensuring the safety of the NSR and expanding the reach of the NSR is assured by the Northern Fleet, highlighting the interdependence of economic and military objectives.

The Arctic is important for Russian economic security, as it accounts for around 10% of GDP and almost 20% of Russian exports. The region is a key to Russia's energy security, as 80% of its natural gas and 17% of its oil production comes from the Arctic (Anthony et al., 2021, p. 3; Duncombe, 2021). Additionally, the Arctic is estimated to contain roughly 13% of the world's oil reserves and nearly 30% of its natural gas reserves, much of which resides in Russian territory (Perez, 2022). 65% of Russia's territory is located in the permafrost zone (Staalesen, 2021).



Several Russian official documents recognize the importance of the Arctic and its natural resources to Russia's economic security (Kremlin, 2015, 2021). Already in 2009, Russia's National Security Strategy (Kremlin, 2009, para. 12) warned that amid competitive struggle for resources, attempts to use military force to solve emerging problems cannot be excluded. Russia's National Security Strategy (Kremlin, 2015) once again brought attention to a global competition for natural resources and pointed to the importance for Russia of ensuring a leading role in exploiting the resources of the Arctic; and *Russia's Arctic Policy*, published in 2020, name the Arctic a "strategic resource base" and an integral part of the Russian national interest (Kremlin, 2020a). At the same time, the Arctic was identified as an essential transport corridor, and the document called for equal and mutually beneficial international cooperation in the region (Kremlin, 2020a).

The melting of permafrost and the scientific predictions of ice-free summers by 2035 opened opportunities for using the NSR for shipments from Asia to Europe (Borunda, 2020). The NSR provides the shortest route from Yamal to Asia and is an alternative to the US-controlled maritime routes (Henderson, 2019, pp. 23–24). As Moscow is planning to increase the region's role in oil production, the control over the NSR is treated by Moscow as Russia's strategic concern. The cargo traffic on the NSR had already increased from four million tons in 2014 to 34 million tons in 2022, making the NSR the key Russian transport corridor ("Year-round navigation," 2023). On September 15, 2023, Russia made the first delivery of liquefied natural gas to China via the Arctic NSR ("Gazprom delivers LNG," 2023). State company Rosatom is heading the development and functioning of the NSR.

In the last 10 years, Russia introduced several legislation that tightened shipping regulations through the NSR (Anthony et al., 2021, p. 11). While the Russian national law regulating navigation in the NSR is recognized and followed by many countries, the US refuses to recognize it. Therefore, the legal debates among international lawyers on the NSR and its regulation continue (Todorov, 2023). Being the largest Arctic state, Russia has been the most outspoken actor in claiming sovereign rights over major parts of the Arctic Ocean floor and having control over the NSR. However, the US and the EU uphold that the Northeast and Northwest Passages should be defined as international waters and transit passages. After the breakdown in Russia-West relations in the wake of the war in Ukraine, legal controversies around the NSR only intensified.

Increased foreign military presence in the Arctic Ocean, and especially an increase in NATO military exercises, led to Russia's revision of *The Maritime Doctrine* in July 2022, which called for increasing control and more stringent regulations over the navigation of foreign warships entering the NSR (Kremlin, 2022). One of the latest changes in Russia's strategy related to the Arctic came with the publication of the Russian foreign policy concept in 2023 (Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, 2023), which states that among Russia's priorities in the Arctic is a legal consolidation of the external borders of Russia's continental shelf and protection of Russia's sovereign rights on the continental shelf, as well as standing up against the militarization of the region.

After the start of the war in Ukraine and the imposition of sanctions on Russia, the cooperation between Russian and Western companies on geological exploration and the development of Arctic resources has been halted. One of the affected industries related to the Arctic is the shipbuilding industry. As a result, Moscow called for Russia's greater independence from Western imports in its shipbuilding industry to counteract the sanctions. This is reflected in the amended version of *Russia's Arctic Policy* till 2035 (Kremlin, 2023).



The tensions in Russia–West relations pushed Russia to closer economic cooperation with China. While the two countries have different approaches and priorities in the Arctic, both are placed to benefit from cooperation in the region. Russia needs China's market to sell its energy, while China is a major investor and a supplier of capital to Russia. Partnering with Russia in the NSR allows China to save significantly on shipping costs to Europe. In 2018, Beijing issued the Polar Silk Road strategy, envisioning an extension of the Belt and Road Initiative to the Arctic ("China unveils vision," 2018). China also made significant investments in Russian natural gas and port facilities, including a \$400 billion natural gas project initiated in 2014 and a 30-year natural gas project signed in 2022 (Perez, 2022). China became essential in Russia's resistance to Western sanctions, further cementing bilateral relations and helping Russia continue developing the NSR and energy projects.

Since Arctic economic security is intertwined with social and environmental security it often requires multilateral efforts and substantial investment in maintaining the infrastructure in the region. Rising temperatures lead to the melting of permafrost, causing the sinking of the ground and endangering the natural gas pipelines. It is estimated that repairing the pipelines damaged by permafrost slumps can reach a cumulative cost of \$110 billion over 20 years by 2040, rivaling the natural gas revenue gained in one year (Duncombe, 2021). After the suspension of cooperation with the AC, Russia is left with China as a main foreign investor and partner in the Arctic. Russia's increased activity in the Arctic to mitigate the foreseeable economic and environmental damage is often misinterpreted in the West as a sign of increased military assertiveness in the Arctic. However, Russia is careful to keep the tension down and follow the letter of the law in the Arctic since it is one of the main beneficiaries of the UN Convention on the Law of the Sea (Zysk, 2020). To ensure its economic security in the region, Russia needs investment and access to Western technology, all of which require cooperation, not confrontation.

## 6. Conclusion

The findings in this article demonstrate that despite claims of some researchers and politicians that Russia's aggression in Ukraine might spill over into the Arctic region, Russia's posture in the region has not changed significantly. Russia's main driver of its Arctic policy is related to protecting its economic security. Increased Russia's activism in the Arctic from 2008 is driven by climatic change, increased vulnerability of Russia's northern flank, and the need to protect the navigation along the NSR. As international competition in the Arctic intensified, Russia's traditional security concerns became more pronounced in Russia's Arctic strategy. However, as many researchers observe, this is a sign of Russia's vulnerabilities, not aggressiveness.

The pause in cooperation with Russia within the AC after the war in Ukraine and the increasing tensions between Russia and the West negatively affect Arctic governance, especially cooperation on climate change, environmental problems, and scientific research. Important climate change research in the Arctic was put on hold, which means that crucial scientific data will be lost as a result of the pause in the AC cooperation with Russia (Collins, 2022). More than 130 circumpolar projects suffered as a result of the suspension of cooperation within the AC format (Simpson, 2023). Since many projects related to scientific data collection were funded by the West, after the suspension of cooperation, some Russian researchers either stopped collecting the data or continued doing so without pay.



Among the main losers of the pause in cooperation with Russia within the AC are the most vulnerable group in the Arctic—the Indigenous peoples, since their representatives had lost a vital platform to express their needs and make their voices heard. While indigenous people in the Russian Arctic zone and residents of the AZRF are the ones who directly feel the effect of the development in the region, their voices are not as powerful as representatives of big business or representatives of various government agencies.

As the previous decade showed, despite Russia's tense relations with the West, the state can cooperate on some issues of mutual interest, such as search and rescue, environment, and science-related projects, while disagreeing on other issues. An example is Russia's continued cooperation in the Arctic after the annexation of Crimea (Buchanan, 2023; Closson, 2017; Heininen, 2022; Laruelle, 2020; Roberts, 2021; Rottem, 2020). Research shows that international cooperation in the Arctic on scientific and environmental issues contributed to improving inter-state relations (Zaika et al., 2023). Additionally, international organizations, such as the AC, can have a positive influence as a disseminator of democratic values and norms (Lavelle, 2022; Obydenkova, 2022b). Cooperation between countries-champions of climate policy and Russia in the past had positive effects on Russia's increased attention to environmental issues. Thus, climate policy can provide an opening for future cooperation with Russia once the country seeks to break out of isolation (Overland, 2022). At the same time, the halting of cooperation with Russia in the AC opens the door for other international organizations and actors interested in Arctic development that might challenge the interests of Arctic states.

Even during the tense period of the Cold War, the Soviet Union and the West found common ground while cooperating on Arctic issues, including the 1973 Agreement on the Conservation of Polar Bears and the 1987 Murmansk Initiative. Thus, cooperation in the Arctic is possible and beneficial not only for Arctic states but for a larger global community since what happens in the region has consequences for all. The Arctic has to remain a territory of peace and cooperation, and the best way to achieve it is through inclusiveness.

#### **Conflict of Interests**

The author declares no conflict of interests.

#### References

Aleksandrov, O. (2007). Labirinty arkticheskoi politiki. Russia in Global Politics, 4, 114–123.

- Ambrosio, T., Hall, A., & Obydenkova, A. (2021). Sustainable development agendas of regional international organizations: The European Bank of Reconstruction and Development and the Eurasian Development Bank. *Problems of Post-Communism*, 69(4/5), 304–316. https://doi.org/10.1080/10758216. 2021.1979412
- Anthony, I., Klimenko, E., & Su, F. (2021). A strategic triangle in the Arctic? Implications of China-Russia-United States power dynamics for regional security. Stockholm International Peace Research Institute.

Arctic Council. (n.d.). The Russian Federation. https://arctic-council.org/about/states/russian-federation

- Bird, K. J., Charpentier, R. R., Gautier, D. L., Houseknecht, D. W., Klett, T. R., Pitman, J. K., Moore, T. E., Schenk, C. J., Tennyson, M. E., & Wandrey, C. J. (2008). *Circum-Arctic resource appraisal: Estimates of undiscovered oil and gas north of the Arctic Circle*. U.S. Geological Survey. https://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2008/ 3049
- Blank, S. (2022). Russia, China and the Arctic: Birth of an alliance? *Global Asia*, 17(2), 74–81. https://www.globalasia.org/v17no2/feature/russia-china-and-the-arctic-birth-of-an-alliance\_stephen-blank



Blunden, M. (2009). The new problem of Arctic stability. Survival, 51(5), 121-141.

- Borgerson, S. G. (2009, March 25). The great game moves north as the Arctic melts, countries vie for control. *Foreign Affairs*. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/commons/2009-03-25/great-game-moves-north
- Borozna, A. (2022). The sources of Russian foreign policy assertiveness. Palgrave Macmillan.
- Borunda, A. (2020). Arctic summer sea ice could disappear as early as 2035. National Geographic. https://www. nationalgeographic.com/science/article/arctic-summer-sea-ice-could-be-gone-by-2035
- Boulègue, M. (2019). *Russia's military posture in the Arctic managing hard power in a "low tension" environment*. Chatham House.
- Boulègue, M., & Kertysova, K. (2020, May 6). Arctic development reflects Russia's thorny civil-military relations. Wilson Center. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/blog-post/arctic-development-reflects-russias-thorny-civil-military-relations
- Buchanan, E. (2023). Red Arctic: Russian strategy under Putin. Brookings.
- Bye, H. G. (2020, September 2). The natural protection of Russia's vulnerable flank towards the USA is about to melt. *High North News*. https://www.highnorthnews.com/en/natural-protection-russias-vulnerable-flank-towards-usa-about-melt
- Canova, E., & Pic, P. (2023). The Arctic Council in transition: Challenges and perspectives for the new Norwegian chairship. The Arctic Institute. https://www.thearcticinstitute.org/arctic-council-transition-challenges-perspectives-new-norwegian-chairship
- Center for Strategic and International Studies. (n.d.). Arctic military activity tracker. https://arcticmilitarytracker. csis.org
- Chater, A., Greaves, W., & Sarson, L. (2020). Assessing security governance in the Arctic. In G. H. Gjørv, M. Lanteigne, & H. Sam-Aggrey (Eds.), *Routledge handbook of Arctic security* (pp. 43–56). Routledge.
- China unveils vision for "polar silk road" across Arctic. (2018, January 26). *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/ article/us-china-arctic-idUSKBN1FF0J8
- Closson, S. R. (2017). Russian foreign policy in the Arctic: Balancing cooperation and competition. Willson Center. https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/kennan-cable-no24-russian-foreign-policy-the-arcticbalancing-cooperation-and
- Collins, C. (2022, March 29). Scientists fear excluding Russia from Arctic research will derail climate change effort. *Science-Business*. https://sciencebusiness.net/climate-news/news/scientists-fear-excluding-russia-arctic-research-will-derail-climate-change
- Crowley, M. (2023, July 7). An uneasy quiet at NATO's newest border with Russia. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/07/07/us/politics/russia-finland-nato-border.html
- Devyatkin, P. (2018). Russia's Arctic strategy: Aimed at conflict or cooperation? (Part I). The Arctic Institute: Center for Circumpolar Security Studies. https://www.thearcticinstitute.org/russias-arctic-strategy-aimedconflict-cooperation-part-one
- Duncombe, J. (2021, December 16). Projection: \$110 billion in repairs for Russian pipelines on permafrost. EOS. https://eos.org/articles/projection-110-billion-in-repairs-for-russian-pipelines-on-permafrost
- Emmerson, C. (2010). The future history of the Arctic. Public Affairs.
- Explainer: Finland, Sweden weigh up pros and cons of NATO membership. (2022, April 13). *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/finland-sweden-weigh-up-pros-cons-nato-membership-2022-04-13
- Finnemore, M. (1996). National interests in international society. Cornell University Press. http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.7591/j.ctt1rv61rh
- Folland, R. (2022). Arctic strategy: Deterrence and détente. Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs, 5(5), 6–16.



- Four Russian strategic bombers patrol Arctic, Atlantic oceans. (2008, June 20). *Sputnik*. https://sputnikglobe. com/20080620/111462629.html
- Gazprom delivers LNG to China in Arctic Sea route first. (2023, September 15). *Barrons*. https://www.barrons. com/news/gazprom-delivers-Ing-to-china-in-arctic-sea-route-first-bfcd1265
- Godzimirski, J., & Sergunin, A. (2020). Russian expert and official geopolitical narratives on the arctic: Decoding topical and paradigmatic DNA. *Arctic Review on Law and Politics*, 11, 22–46. https://www.jstor.org/stable/ 48710622
- Hall, S. G. F., Lenz, T., & Obydenkova, A. (2021). Environmental commitments and rhetoric over the pandemic crisis: Social media and legitimation of the AIIB, the EAEU, and the EU. *Post Communist Economies*, 34(5), 577–602. https://doi.org/10.1080/14631377.2021.1954824
- Heininen, L. (2022). The post-Cold War Arctic. In M. Finger & G. Rekvig (Eds.), *Global Arctic: An introduction to the multifaceted dynamics of the Arctic* (pp. 109–127). Springer.
- Heininen, L., Sergunin, A., & Yarovoy, G. (2014). *Russian strategies in the Arctic: Avoiding a new Cold War*. Valdai Club.
- Henderson, J. (2019). Russian LNG: Becoming a global force. Oxford Institute for Energy Studies.
- Herpen, M. (2015). Putin's wars: The rise of Russia's new imperialism (2nd ed.). Rowman & Littlefield.
- Homeland Security Committee Events. (2023, July 18). *Strategic competition in the Arctic* [Video]. YouTube. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=hE8CGxMOROI&ab\_channel=HomelandSecurityCommitteeEvents
- Humpert, M. (2023, February 23). Russia amends Arctic policy prioritizing "national interest" and removing cooperation within Arctic Council. *High North News*. https://www.highnorthnews.com/en/russia-amends-arctic-policy-prioritizing-national-interest-and-removing-cooperation-within-arctic
- International Energy Agency. (2021). Energy strategy of Russia to 2030. https://www.iea.org/policies/1370energy-strategy-of-russia-to-2030
- Kirby, P., & Beale, J. (2023, April 4). NATO's border with Russia doubles as Finland joins. *BBC News*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-65173043
- Kochtcheeva, L. (2022). Foreign policy, national interests, and environmental positioning: Russia's post-Paris climate change actions, discourse, and engagement. *Problems of Post-Communism*, 69(4/5), 423–435.
- Kolstø, P., & Blakkisrud, H. (Eds.). (2016). *The new Russian nationalism: Imperialism, ethnicity and authoritarianism* 2000–2015. Edinburgh University Press. http://www.jstor.org/stable/10.3366/j.ctt1bh2kk5
- Kraska, J. (Ed.). (2011). Arctic security in an age of climate change. Cambridge University Press.
- Kremlin. (2009). Strategiya natsional'noy bezopasnosti Rossiyskoy Federatsii do 2020 goda. http://www.kremlin. ru/supplement/424
- Kremlin. (2015). Ukaz prezidenta Rossiskoi Federatsii o strategicheskoi bezopasnosti Rossiskoi Federatsii (No. 683). http://static.kremlin.ru/media/events/files/ru/I8iXkR8XLAtxeiIX7JK3XXy6Y0AsHD5v.pdf
- Kremlin. (2020a). Ukaz Prezidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 26.10.2020 g. № 645. O Strategii razvitiya Arkticheskoy zony Rossiyskoy Federatsii i obespecheniya natsional'noy bezopasnosti na period do 2035 goda (No. 645). http://www.kremlin.ru/acts/bank/45972
- Kremlin. (2020b). Ukaz Prezidenta Rossiskoi Federatsii o Severnom Flote ot 21.12.2020 goda (No. 803). http:// www.kremlin.ru/acts/bank/46217
- Kremlin. (2021). Ukaz Prezidenta Rossiyskoy Federatsii ot 02.07.2021 Nº 400 O Strategii natsional'noy bezopasnosti Rossiyskoy Federatsii. http://publication.pravo.gov.ru/Document/View/0001202107030001? index=13
- Kremlin. (2022). Utverzhdena Morskaya doktrina Rossiyskoy Federatsii. Prezident podpisal Ukaz Ob utverzhdenii Morskoy doktriny Rossiyskoy Federatsii. http://www.kremlin.ru/events/president/news/69084



- Kremlin. (2023). Ukaz Prezidenta Rossiiskoi Federatsii ot 21.02.2023 No. 112 o vnesenii izmenenii v osnovi gosudarstvennoi politiki Rossiskoi Federatsii v Arctike na period do 2035 goda (No. 112). http://www.kremlin. ru/acts/bank/48947
- Lackenbauer, P. W., & Dean, R. (2020). Arctic exceptionalisms. In K. Spohr & D. S. Hamilton (Eds.), *The Arctic and world order: The question of future regimes to manage change* (pp. 327–355). Johns Hopkins University.
- Lagutina, M. L. (2019). Russia's Arctic policy in the twenty-first century. Lexington Books.
- Laruelle, M. (2020). Russia's Arctic policy: A power strategy and its limits (Russie.Nei.Visions No. 117). Institut Français des Relations Internationales. https://www.ifri.org/en/publications/notes-de-lifri/ russieneivisions/russias-arctic-policy-power-strategy-and-its-limits
- Lavelle, K. C. (2022). Regime, climate, and region in transition: Russian participation in the Arctic Council. *Problems of Post-Communism*, 69(4/5), 345–357.
- Lipunov, N., & Devyatkin, P. (2023). *The Arctic in the 2023 Russian foreign policy concept*. The Arctic Institute. https://www.thearcticinstitute.org/arctic-2023-russian-foreign-policy-concept
- Mière, C., & Mazo, J. (2013). Arctic opening: Insecurity and opportunity. Routledge.
- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation. (2023). *The concept of the foreign policy of the Russian Federation*. https://mid.ru/en/foreign\_policy/fundamental\_documents/1860586
- National Aeronautics and Space Administration. (2007, September 27). *Record Arctic Sea ice loss in 2007*. https://earthobservatory.nasa.gov/images/8074/record-arctic-sea-ice-loss-in-2007
- NATO. (2023). NATO exercises. https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics\_49285.htm
- Nazarov, Z., & Obydenkova, A. (2022). Environmental challenges and political regime transition: The role of historical legacies and the European Union in Eurasia. *Problems of Post-Communism*, 69(4/5), 396–409.
- Nilsen, T. (2023, April 25). FSB signs maritime security cooperation with China in Murmansk. *The Barents Observer*. https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/security/2023/04/fsb-signs-maritime-security-cooperation-china-murmansk
- Obydenkova, A. (2022a). Sustainable development and actors of regional environmental governance: Eurasia at the crossroads. *Problems of Post-Communism*, 69(4/5), 436–443. https://doi.org/10.1080/10758216. 2022.2109116
- Obydenkova, A. (2022b). Environmental regionalism and international organizations: Implications for postcommunism. *Problems of Post-Communism*, 69(4/5), 293–303.
- Orban, A. (2008). Power, energy, and the new Russian imperialism. Bloomsbury.
- Overland, I. (2022). Russia's invasion of Ukraine: Consequences for global decarbonization. *Russian Analytical Digest*, 284, 2–5. https://doi.org/10.3929/ethz-b-000550755
- Perez, C. (2022). *How Russia's future with NATO will impact the Arctic.* Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/ 2022/02/25/arctic-ukraine-russia-china-eu-invasion-nato
- Roberts, K. (2021). Understanding Russia's security priorities in the Arctic: why Canada-Russia cooperation is still possible. *Canadian Foreign Policy Journal*, 27(2), 211–227. https://doi.org/10.1080/11926422.2020. 1842220

Rottem, S. V. (2020). The Arctic Council: Between environmental protection and geopolitics. Palgrave Macmillan.

- Rowe, E. T. W. (2009). Russian regional multilateralism: The case of the Arctic Council. In E. W. Rowe & S. Torjesen (Eds.), *The multilateral dimension in Russian foreign policy* (pp. 142–152). Routledge.
- Rowe, E. T. W., & Blakkisrud, H. (2014). A new kind of Arctic power? Russia's policy discourses and diplomatic practices in the circumpolar North. *Geopolitics*, 19(1), 66–85.
- Rowe, E. T. W., Sverdrup, U., Friis, K., Hønneland, G., & Sfraga, M. (2020). A governance and risk inventory for a changing arctic: Background paper for the arctic security roundtable at the Munich Security Conference 2020. Norwegian Institute of International Affairs; Wilson Center. https://munin.uit.no/handle/10037/18466



- Ruggie, J. (1992). Multilateralism: The anatomy of an institution. *International Organization*, 46(3), 561–598. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020818300027831
- Rumer, E., Sokolsky, R., & Stronski, P. (2021). Russia in the Arctic–Critical examination. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/2021/03/29/russia-in-arctic-critical-examinationpub-84181
- Russian bombers on Arctic mission. (2007, September 3). *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*. https://www.rferl. org/a/1078484.html
- Sagramoso, D. (2020). Russian imperialism revisited: From disengagement to hegemony. Routledge.
- Sergunin, A. (2020). Arctic security perspectives from Russia. In G. H. Gjørv, M. Lanteigne, & H. Sam-Aggrey (Eds.), *Routledge handbook of Arctic security* (pp. 129–139). Routledge.
- Sergunin, A. (2022). Russia and Arctic security: Inward-looking realities. In W. Greaves & P. W. Lackenbauer (Eds.), *Breaking through: Understanding sovereignty and security in the circumpolar Arctic* (pp. 117–136). University of Toronto Press.

Sergunin, A., & Konyshev, V. (2014). Russia in search of its Arctic strategy: Between hard and soft power? *The Polar Journal*, 4(1), 2–19.

- Sergunin, A., & Konyshev, V. (2016). Russia in the Arctic: Hard or soft power? Ibidem.
- Sergunin, A., & Konyshev, V. (2017). Russian military strategies in the Arctic: Change or continuity? *European Security*, *26*(2), 171–189.
- Sergunin, A., & Shibata, A. (2022). Implementing the 2017 Arctic science cooperation agreement: Challenges and opportunities as regards Russia and Japan. In G. Alfredsson, J. Jabour, T. Koivurova, & A. Shibata (Eds.), *The yearbook of polar law online* (pp. 45–75). Brill. https://brill.com/view/journals/yplo/14/1/article-p45\_ 4.xml
- Simpson, B. (2023, May 31). The rise and sudden fall of the Arctic Council. *Foreign Policy*. https://foreignpolicy. com/2023/05/31/arctic-council-russia-norway/#:~:text=The%20council%E2%80%94suspended%20 since%20Russia's,far%20from%20a%20foregone%20conclusion
- Staalesen, A. (2021, May 14). More than 60% of Russian territory is permafrost. Now it is melting. *The Barents Observer.* https://thebarentsobserver.com/en/climate-crisis/2021/05/more-60-russian-territory-permafrost-now-it-melting
- Sukhankin, S., & Lackenbauer, P. W. (2023). The future of the Arctic Council: Russian perspectives since February 2022. North American and Arctic Defence and Security Network. https://www.naadsn.ca/wpcontent/uploads/2023/08/23aug-Sukhankin-Lackenbauer-AC-Russia-upload.pdf
- Todorov, A. (2023, March 9). New Russian law on Northern Sea Route navigation: Gathering Arctic storm or tempest in a teapot? *Belfer Center*. https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/new-russian-law-northern-sea-route-navigation-gathering-arctic-storm-or-tempest-teapot
- Trenin, D. (2020, March 31). Russia and China in the Arctic: Cooperation, competition, and consequences. *Carnegie Moscow*. https://carnegiemoscow.org/commentary/81407
- U.S. Department of State. (2022a). Joint statement on Arctic Council cooperation following Russia's invasion of Ukraine. https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-arctic-council-cooperation-following-russias-invasion-of-ukraine
- U.S. Department of State. (2022b). *Joint statement on limited resumption of Arctic Council cooperation*. https://www.state.gov/joint-statement-on-limited-resumption-of-arctic-council-cooperation
- Vasiliev, A. (2013). Mezhdunarodnoe sotrudnichestvo v Arktike i podhody Rossii. In I. Ivanov (Ed.), Arktichesky region: Problemy Mezdunarodnogo Sotrudnichestva (pp. 94–103). Aspect-Press.
- Wicker, R. (2023, August 21). Wicker: China, Russia on track to eclipse U.S. naval power-Current naval



weaknesses endanger U.S. Weekly Report. https://www.wicker.senate.gov/2023/8/wicker-china-russiaon-track-to-eclipse-u-s-naval-power

- Year-round navigation of Eastern part of Northern Sea Route planned for 2024. (2023, May 18). *World Nuclear News*. https://world-nuclear-news.org/Articles/Year-round-navigation-of-Northern-Sea-Route-planne
- Young, O. R. (2005). Governing the Arctic: From cold war theater to mosaic of cooperation. *Global Governance*, 11(1), 9–15. http://www.jstor.org/stable/27800550
- Young, O. R. (2016). Governing the Arctic Ocean. *Marine Policy*, 72, 271–277. https://doi.org/10.1016/ j.marpol.2016.04.038
- Young, O. R., & Osherenko, G. (1992). The age of the Arctic: Hot conflicts and cold realities. Cambridge University Press.
- Zaika, Y. V., Riabova, L. A., & Sergunin, A. A. (2023). Nauchnaya diplomatia v Arctike: Platformi, praktiki, novie vizovi. Apatity.
- Zysk, K. (2020). *Russia's military build-up in the Arctic: To what end?* Center for Naval Analyses. https://www.cna.org/reports/2020/09/russian-military-in-the-arctic

#### About the Author



Angela Borozna (PhD) is an adjunct professor at the California State University, Fullerton, USA, where she teaches international relations and comparative politics. She is the author of the recent book *The Sources of Russian Foreign Policy Assertiveness* (2022), published by Palgrave Macmillan. Her research interests are focused on Russian foreign policy, sanctions, and the Arctic.